
 
 

TRAFFIC REGULATION ORDER PANEL 
Regulatory Committee 
Agenda 
 

Date Thursday 28 July 2022 
 

Time 5.30 pm 
 

Venue Lees Suite, Civic Centre, Oldham, West Street, Oldham, OL1 1NL 
 

Notes 
 

1. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST- If a Member requires any advice on 
any item involving a possible declaration of interest which could affect 
his/her ability to speak and/or vote he/she is advised to contact Paul 
Entwistle or Constitutional Services in advance of the meeting. 
 
2. CONTACT OFFICER for this Agenda is Constitutional Services Tel. 
0161 770 5151 or email Constitutional.Services@oldham.gov.uk 
   
3. PUBLIC QUESTIONS – Any member of the public wishing to ask a 
question at the above meeting can do so only if a written copy of the 
question is submitted to the Contact officer by 12 Noon on Monday, 25 July 
2022. 
 
4.  FILMING - The Council, members of the public and the press may 
record / film / photograph or broadcast this meeting when the public and the 
press are not lawfully excluded.  Any member of the public who attends a 
meeting and objects to being filmed should advise the Constitutional 
Services Officer who will instruct that they are not included in the filming. 
 
Please note that anyone using recording equipment both audio and visual 
will not be permitted to leave the equipment in the room where a private 
meeting is held. 
 
Recording and reporting the Council’s meetings is subject to the law 
including the law of defamation, the Human Rights Act, the Data Protection 
Act and the law on public order offences. 
 

 MEMBERSHIP OF THE TRAFFIC REGULATION ORDER PANEL IS AS 
FOLLOWS: 

 Councillors Salamat, Woodvine, S Bashforth, Murphy and Ahmad 
 

 

Item No  

1   Apologies For Absence  

2   Urgent Business  

Public Document Pack

mailto:Constitutional.Services@oldham.gov.uk


 
 

 Urgent business, if any, introduced by the Chair 

3   Declarations of Interest  

 To Receive Declarations of Interest in any Contract or matter to be discussed at 
the meeting. 

4   Public Question Time  

 To receive Questions from the Public, in accordance with the Council’s 
Constitution. 

5   Minutes of Previous Meeting (Pages 1 - 6) 

 The Minutes of the Traffic Regulation Order Panel held on 16th June 2022 are 
attached for approval. 

6   Smallbrook Road, Shaw - Objections to Traffic Regulation Order (Pages 7 - 28) 

 A report to consider objections received to a proposal to introduce prohibitive 
waiting restrictions within Smallbrook Road, Shaw 

 



 

TRAFFIC REGULATION ORDER PANEL 
16/06/2022 at 5.30 pm 

 
 

Present: Councillor S Bashforth (Chair)  
Councillors C. Gloster (Vice-Chair) and Salamat 
 

 Also in Attendance: 
 Alan Evans Group Solicitor 
 Kaidy McCann Constitutional Services 
 Andy Cowell Highways and Engineering 
 Sarah Robinson Highways and Engineering 
 Laila Chowdhury Constitutional Services 

 

 

1   APPOINTMENT OF CHAIR   

RESOLVED that Councillor S Bashforth be elected as Chair for 
the Municipal Year 2022/2023. 
 

2   APPOINTMENT OF VICE CHAIR   

RESOLVED that Councillor C Gloster be elected as Vice-Chair 
for the Municipal Year 2022/2023. 
 

3   APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE   

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Woodvine. 
 

4   URGENT BUSINESS   

There were no items of urgent business received. 
 

5   DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   

There were no declarations of interest received. 
 

6   PUBLIC QUESTION TIME   

There were no public questions received. 
 

7   MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING   

Resolved that the minutes of the meeting of the Traffic 
Regulation Order Panel held on 16th June 2022 be approved as 
a correct record, subject to the inclusion in minute 6 (S257 Town 
and Country Planning Act 1990 – Diversion of Definitive 
Footpath 26 Oldham, Land off Knowls Lane, Oldham, and S53A 
Wildlife and Countryside Act Modification of the Definitive Map 
and Statement) of the following wording: In response to 
questions from the Chair, the Group Solicitor confirmed that if 
the application for an Order was refused by the Panel a new 
planning permission would be required, as the planning 
permission required the provision of steps as the method of 
diverting the footpath. 
 

8   REPRESENTATIONS TO PROPOSED DISABLED  Page 1
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PERSONS PARKING PLACES ORDER – VARIOUS 
LOCATIONS  

The Panel considered a report which sought approval for the 
proposed disabled parking places at various places in the 
Borough. 
 
The Panel was informed that a report recommending the 
introduction of 25 disabled persons parking places at various 
locations in the Borough was approved under delegated powers 
on 16 December 2021. The proposal was subsequently 
advertised, and several representations were received. 
 
The Council were informed that the applicant at Harper Street 
had sadly passed away. Therefore, that proposed parking place 
would be removed from the scheme. The Council were informed 
that the applicant at South Hill Street had off-street parking. This 
was verified by inspection. Residents with access to an off-street 
parking facility did not qualify for a disabled parking place 
therefore the proposed parking place would be removed from 
the scheme. The Council were informed by the applicant at 
Albany Street that they intend to sell the property and therefore 
no longer require the proposed parking place. Two letters of 
objection were received to the proposed parking place at Kilburn 
Street. In summary the objectors stated that as the bay would 
extend across their frontage and this would make their property 
unsaleable. The bay was not required as the applicant’s car was 
always parked outside their own house.  
 
In light of the objections and in particular the concerns over the 
proximity of the bay to the junction and the difficulty in 
positioning a sign and pole, the removal from the scheme and 
for an alternative location to be found was supported by Officers. 
 
Options considered: 
Option 1: Do not introduce the disabled persons parking places 
on Harper Street, South Hill Street, Albany Street, and John 
Knott Street but introduce the proposed disabled persons 
parking place on Kilburn Street. 
Option 2: Do not introduce the disabled persons parking places 
on Harper Street, South Hill Street, Albany Street, Kilburn Street 
and John Knott Street. 
 
RESOLVED that, as per the recommendation, the disabled 
persons parking places on Harper Street, South Hill Street, 
Albany Street, and John Knott Street not be introduced but the 
proposed disabled persons parking place on Kilburn Street be 
introduced. 
 

9   GRANGE AVENUE, WERNETH – OBJECTION TO TRAFFIC 
REGULATION ORDER  

 

The Panel gave consideration to a report regarding objections 
received to the introduction of prohibitive waiting restrictions at 9 
Grange Avenue, Werneth. 
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The proposal was promoted to address issues with obstructive 
parking along Grange Avenue. Numerous complaints were 
received from local residents, pedestrians and hauliers 
regarding parking along the route. Vehicles were regularly left 
parked obstructing the footway and also contrary to the Highway 
Code, causing an obstruction to junction visibility splays. 
 
The proposal had been approved under delegated powers on 5th 
March 2020 and subsequently advertised. Six letters of 
objections and one letter of support were received. A letter drop 
to properties along Grange Avenue was carried out in 2020 
which highlighted the problems being caused by inconsiderate 
and obstructive parking. Despite this letter, inconsiderate and 
obstructive parking continued and was considered a road safety 
issue. 
 
Officers had previously investigated a scheme to introduce 
double yellow lines along the full length of the route on the north 
eastern side, however this failed to gain the support of Ward 
Members who were concerned about the loss of parking. This 
proposal would therefore primarily address the issue of 
obstructive parking at junctions. 
 
Options considered: 
Option 1 – Introduce the proposed restrictions as advertised. 
Option 2 – Do not introduce the proposed restrictions. 
 
RESOLVED that, notwithstanding the objections received, the 
proposed restrictions be introduced as set out in the report. 
 

10   LADHILL LANE AND OAK VIEW ROAD (LADHILL 
BRIDGE), GREENFIELD – OBJECTIONS TO TRAFFIC 
REGULATION ORDER  

 

The Panel gave consideration to a report regarding objections 
received to the introduction of prohibitive waiting restrictions at 
Ladhill Lane and Oak View Road (Ladhill Bridge), Greenfield. 
 
The proposal was promoted to address issues with obstructive 
parking at Ladhill Bridge. The nearby Cricket Club had no 
dedicated car park for visitors. This results in an increase in 
parking activity on the roads nearby when matches were played, 
including in the vicinity of the bridge. The areas of concern were 
at each side of the bridge. Due to the physical width restriction 
at the bridge, which was formed with raised kerbs, motorists 
required space to align their vehicles with the bridge and the 
kerbs in order to negotiate it correctly. When vehicles were 
parked close to the bridge this either restricted that  movement 
and forces motorists to mount the kerbs, or on occasions lead to 
the bridge becoming impassable especially for wider vehicles. 
 
The proposal had been approved under delegated powers on 5th 
October 2021 and subsequently advertised. Two letters of 
objections had been received. The basis of the objections was 
that the proposal would make the parking situation worse for 
them. Residents would prefer the bridge to be closed to Page 3



 

vehicular traffic and would only support the proposal if a 
residents parking scheme was introduced. One resident also 
stated that they would not support the scheme unless it was 
extended further along Oak View Road to address other 
obstructive parking issues. 
 
It would not be possible to introduce a residents parking scheme 
in this 
area. Such schemes were reserved for areas which suffered 
from extraneous parking over a much wider area. The lengths of 
restriction cannot be extended under this scheme now that the 
legal and democratic process has started. Any restrictions 
recommended on Oak View Road would have to be promoted 
under a separate scheme. Proposals to close the bridge to 
vehicular traffic had been met with significant resistance in the 
past and there were currently no plans to revisit this issue. 
Therefore, as the bridge currently remained open to vehicular 
traffic, officers felt that the restrictions were necessary. 
 
Options considered: 
Option 1 – Introduce the proposed restrictions as advertised. 
Option 2 – Do not introduce the proposed restrictions. 
 
RESOLVED that, notwithstanding the objections received, the 
proposed restrictions be introduced as set out in the report. 
 

11   S257 TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING ACT 1990 –  
DIVERSION OF DEFINITIVE FOOTPATH 119 
SADDLEWORTH, TREETOPS CLOSE, DOBCROSS, AND 
S53A WILDLIFE AND COUNTRYSIDE ACT 1981 
MODIFICATION OF THE DEFINITIVE MAP & STATEMENT  

 

The Panel gave consideration to a report which sought approval 
to the making of a Public Path Diversion and Definitive Map and 
Statement Modification Order for Footpath 119 Saddleworth, 
Treetops Close, Dobcross. 
 
The Council had received an application from a resident of 
Treetops Close, Dobcross for the diversion of part of Footpath 
119 Saddleworth. The footpath was situated adjacent to the rear 
gardens on the west side of Treetops Close, Dobcross. The 
applicant had planning consent FUL/348134/21 (approved 
12/04/2022) for the change of use of the landscaped area to the 
west of these properties to garden. The proposed diversion 
would skirt the proposed gardens, follow part of an existing 
footpath which forms part of the access to Holy Trinity C of E 
Primary School and terminate on Woods Lane. The footpath 
cannot be diverted unless the Council approved the proposal 
and the respective order was confirmed unopposed or confirmed 
by the Secretary of State. 
 
The proposal was required to enable residents of Treetops 
Close to incorporate an area of Council owned land into their 
rear gardens. The footpath was situated adjacent to the rear 
gardens on the west side of Treetops Close, Dobcross. 
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Options considered: 
Option 1 – To approve the recommendation. 
Option 2 – Not to approve the recommendation. 
 
RESOLVED that, as per the recommendation, the Public Path 
Diversion and Definitive Map and Statement Modification Order 
for Footpath 119 Saddleworth be approved under section 257 of 
the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 and section 53A of the 
Wildlife and Countryside Act 1981 and officers be authorised to 
carry out the necessary procedures with a view to confirming the 
Order in the event that no objections are made to the Order. 
 
 

The meeting started at 5.30 pm and ended at 5.46 pm 
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Reason for Decision 
 
The purpose of this report is to consider 3 objections to a proposal for prohibition of waiting 
restrictions to be introduced along Smallbrook Road, Shaw. 
 
 
Recommendation 
 
In view of the objections received, it is recommended that a slight alteration be made to the 
proposal which will reduce the length of the yellow lines to be introduced. 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Report to TRO Panel 

 
Smallbrook Road, Shaw 
Objection to Traffic Regulation Order 

 

Portfolio Holder:  
Cllr J Stretton, Cabinet Member for Neighbourhoods 
 
Report Author:  Sarah Robinson, Traffic Engineer 
 
Officer Contact:  Gordon Anderson, Head of Highways and Engineering 
 
Senior Officer: Emma Barton, Executive Director for Place and Economic 
Growth 
 
28 July 2022 
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TRO Panel  28 July 2022 
 
Smallbrook Road, Shaw – Objection to Traffic Regulation Order 
 
1 Background 
 
1.1 A report recommending the introduction of prohibitive waiting restrictions, along part of 

Smallbrook Road, Shaw, was approved under delegated powers on 12th January 2022; a 
copy of the report is attached at Appendix A.  The proposal was subsequently advertised, 
and 3 letters of objection were received. 

 
1.2 Copies of the objections are attached at Appendix B 
 
1.3 The proposal was promoted to address the obstructive parking regularly taking place along 

Smallbrook Road, which prevents access into the nearby Duchess Street Industrial Estate 
for the larger delivery vehicles. However, many of the residents along the route rely on the 
highway for parking and as the proposal will reduce the available on-street parking, 
objections have been received.  The objectors have requested that changes are made to 
the operation of the industrial estate, which will result in the HGV drivers using a different 
route to access the industrial premises and will remove the need for additional double 
yellow lines to be introduced along Smallbrook Road. 
 

2 Objections 
 
2.1        Three objections have been received from residents of Smallbrook Road; their objections 

are summerised below: - 
 

- There are very little parking options and a high parking demand 
- Busy summer day at the park and bowling matches makes parking even more difficult 
- The road isn’t constructed for heavy vehicles 
- HGV type vehicles get stuck even without parking 
- A residents’ parking scheme needs introducing even if waiting restrictions are 

introduced. 
- The existing yellow lines are not enforced  
- The one-way working is not enforced 
- There is insufficient parking in the area and additional yellow lines will place greater 

demand for non- residents to park outside residential properties. 
- Residents will have to park a greater distance away from their properties leaving them 

at risk of meeting undesirable people. 
- The road is not suitable to deal with industrial traffic 
- The proposal only benefits vehicles visiting the industrial area, residents and park 

users are disadvantaged. 
- The answer is to block duchess street near to Smallbrook Road and revert the street 

back to two-way traffic forcing industrial traffic to access and egress the area via 
Smallbrook Road. 

 
2.2 The concerns of the objectors are understood; there is high demand for parking in the area 

due to the majority of residential properties not having off-street parking resulting in 
residents having to rely on the highway for parking.  The nearby Dunwood Park is also a 
popular visitor attraction and whilst it has car park provision, the demand to park 
outweighs the number of car park spaces available, particularly during the summer months 
and the bowling season, when the highway is then used for overspill parking. 
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2.3 Enforcement of the yellow lines does take place within the Smallbrook Road area, but this 

is done on a rota system and unfortunately, Parking Attendants cannot be present all time. 
 
2.4 The enforcement of the one-way working is currently the responsibility of the Police 
 
 
2.5 The current access arrangement to the Duchess Street Trading Estate is via Smallbrook 

Road, with the exit via Cowie Street.  In view of the claim from the objectors, that HGVs 
are unable access the trading park without the presence of parked vehicles, a track run 
analysis has been undertaken of an HGV type vehicle using Smallbrook Road to access 
the Trading Estate; the analysis shows the vehicles are able to access the trading estate, 
along this route, providing obstructive parking isn’t taking place.  

 
2.6 The objectors have suggested that the Smallbrook Road end of Duchess Street should be 

closed to through traffic to segregate the residential area from the industrial area, and that 
Duchess Street is reverted back to two-way traffic to allow access and egress from its 
Cowie Street Junction.  This arrangement has recently been in place for a number of 
weeks whilst maintenance works were completed on the screens at Pencil Brook and the 
objectors cannot see any reason why this cannot be made a permanent arrangement. 

 
2.7 As far as it can be established, the temporary closure of Duchess Street did not result in 

complaints from the companies that operate from within the trading area, however, 
temporary arrangements are not always suitable as a permanent measure.  The reasons 
why this arrangement is not suitable as a permanent measure are listed below: - 

 
-     The Cowie Street junction is not wide enough to accommodate two-way HGV traffic 

flows. When two-way conflict occurs then one vehicle will have to reverse to allow 
the other through; reversing along Cowie Street would be a hazard to other 
motorists using the route and to accommodate the reversing manoeuvre, it would 
also be necessary to remove some of the on-street parking, which again is 
residential. 

 
-  The left turn manoeuvre, into the side roads, accessed from Duchess Street, is very 

awkward for the larger rigid / HGV type vehicles and in some cases may even cause 
damage to neighboring properties. 

 
- Two-way traffic flows along Duchess Street will result in HGV type vehicles being 

positioned nearer to the brook wall; the Bridges ad Structures Team are concerned 
about the structural stability of the wall should continual additional loads be introduced 
by HGV’s. 

 
- If a physical blockage is introduced nearer to the Smallbrook Road junction, a turning 

head facility is required for access to the residential properties that will remain on the 
reduced length.  Unfortunately, space is not available to construct this type of facility. 

 
- Even with a blockage on Duchess Street, the current parking practices along 

Smallbrook Road would obstruct the way for emergency service vehicles wishing to 
access the park and residential properties. 

 
- Blocking Duchess Street would remove a valuable route out of the area for all 

motorists 

Page 9



 g:\common\dec_rec\371 16.05.22 

  4 

 
2.8 In view of the concerns of the residents regarding the removal of valuable on street parking 

provision, a ‘track run’ analysis has been undertaken of both an articulated vehicle turning 
left into Duchess Street and a fire engine travelling straight through to Woodend and both 
require the removal of parking from one side of the road.  There is however an area of 
Smallbrook Road where the road widens slightly on approach to the park; at this point the 
vehicles do not need to utilise the road space, and parking could take place.  It is therefore 
felt that the proposal could be amended, and this length of carriageway removed from the 
proposal to allow on street parking to continue.  The drawing attached at Appendix 3 shows 
the length of Smallbrook Road in question. 

 
3 Options/Alternatives 
 
3.1 Option 1 – Introduce the restrictions as advertised 
3.2 Option 2 –.Do not introduce the restrictions and allow the obstructive parking to continue 
3.3 Option 3 – Slightly amend the advertised proposal and allow a short length of parking to 

remain 
 
4 Preferred Option 
 
4.1 The preferred option is Option 3 
 
5 Consultation 
 
5.1 These were discussed in a previous report 
 
6 Comments of Shaw Ward Councillors 
 
6.1 Cllr Sykes supports the amended proposals as the best (not perfect) solution to the 

problems in this area. 

 
 Cllr H Gloster is happy to support this compromise 
 
7 Financial Implications  
 
7.1 These were dealt with in a previous report 
 
8 Legal Services Comments 
 
8.1 These were dealt with in a previous report 
 
9 Co-operative Agenda 
 
9.1 In respect of introducing prohibitive waiting restrictions on Smallbrook Road, Shaw, there 

are no Co-operative 
 
10 Human Resources Comments 
 
10.1 None 
 
11 Risk Assessments 
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11.1 None 
 
12 IT Implications 
 
12.1 None 
 
13 Property Implications 
 
13.1 None 
 
14 Procurement Implications 
 
14.1 None 
 
15 Environmental and Health & Safety Implications 
 
15.1 These were dealt with in a previous report 
 
16 Equality, community cohesion and crime implications 
 
16.1 These were dealt with in the previous report. 
 
17 Equality Impact Assessment Completed? 
 
17.1  No 
 
18 Key Decision 
 
18.1 No. 
 
19 Key Decision Reference 
 
19.1 Not applicable. 
 
20 Background Papers 
 
20.1 The following is a list of background papers on which this report is based in accordance with 

the requirements of Section 100(1) of the Local Government Act 1972.  It does not include 
documents which would disclose exempt or confidential information as defined by the Act: 

 
None. 
 

21 Appendices 
 
21.1 Appendix A – Approved Mod Gov Report 
 Appendix B - Copy of Representations 
   Appendix C – Copy of Amended Proposal  
 
22.0 Proposal 
 
22.1 It is proposed that the original scheme be amended to remove a short length of double 

yellow line as shown on the drawing attached at Appendix C 
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Appendix A 

 
Copy of Delegated Report 

 
 

Delegated Decision 
 

Proposed Prohibition of Waiting - Smallbrook 
Road, Shaw 
 
Report of:  Deputy Chief Executive – People and Place 
 

Officer contact:  Sarah Robinson – Traffic Engineer 
Ext. 4377 
 
23 December 2021 
 
 
Purpose of Report 
The purpose of this report is to approve the introduction of ‘No Waiting at Any Time’ 
restrictions along Smallbrook Road, Shaw to remove obstructive parking on the approach 
to Duchess Street Industrial Estate. 
 
Recommendation 
It is recommended that the ‘No Waiting at Any Time Restrictions’ detailed in the schedule 
at the end of this report be approved.  
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Delegated Decision 
 
Proposed Prohibition of Waiting, Smallbrook Road, Shaw 
 
1 Background 
 
1.1 Smallbrook Road is a residential street which provides access to Duchess Street 

Industrial Estate and Dunwood Park.  The street is fronted mainly by terraced 
properties, which do not have off street parking provision, consequently the 
residents rely on the highway for parking.  This length of road is also used by visitors 
to Dunwood Park as overspill parking when the Park car parks become full, 
consequently the on-street parking is now at a level that is obstructive to larger HGV 
type vehicles wishing to access the industrial area. 

 
1.2 The industrial area is subject to one way working, with access being via Smallbrook 

Road and egress via Cowie Street, however, the obstructive parking along 
Smallbrook Road is forcing the HGV drivers to enter the industrial estate via Cowie 
Street, in contravention of the one way working, which is also a highway safety 
issue. 

 
1.3 To alleviate this problem, it is necessary to introduce double yellow lines on the 

easterly side of Smallbrook Road, from the end of the existing yellow lines to where 
the road meets Duchess Street, in accordance with drawing number 47/A4/1655/1. 

 
2 Options/Alternatives 
 
2.1 Option 1: To approve the recommendation 
 
2.2 Option 2: Not to approve the recommendation 
 
3 Preferred Option 
 
3.1 The preferred option is Option 1 
 
4 Justification 
 
4.1 To remove the obstructive parking being experienced along Smallbrook Road, it is 

necessary to introduce double yellow lines on the easterly side of the street. 
 
5 Consultations 
 
5.1 G.M.P. View - The Chief Constable has been consulted and has no comment on 

this proposal. 
 
5.2 T.f.G.M. View - The Director General has been consulted and has no comment on 

this proposal. 
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5.3 G.M. Fire Service View - The County Fire Officer has been consulted and has no 
comment on this proposal. 

 
5.4 N.W. Ambulance Service View - The County Ambulance Officer has been consulted 

and has no comment on this proposal. 
 
6 Comments of Shaw Ward Councillors 
 
6.1 The Ward Councillors have been consulted and Councillor H Sykes supports this 

proposal as it will address the issues of irresponsible double parking which causes 
difficulties for vehicles accessing Duchess Street Industrial Estate. 

 
7 Financial Implications  
 
7.1 The cost of introducing the Order is shown below: 
  
  £  
 Advertisement of Order 1,200  
 Introduction of Road Markings    500  

 Total  1,700  

 Annual Maintenance Cost (calculated November 2021) 100  
 
7.2 The advertising and road marking costs of £1,700 will be funded from the Highways 

Operations – Unity budget. 
 
7.3 The annual maintenance costs estimated at £100 per annum will be met from the 

Highways Operations budget. If there are pressures in this area as the financial year 
progresses, the Directorate will have to manage its resources to ensure that there 
is no adverse overall variance at the financial year end. 

 
(Nigel Howard) 

 
8 Legal Services Comments 
 
8.1 The Council must be satisfied that it is expedient to make the Traffic Regulation 

Order in order to avoid danger to persons or other traffic using the road or any other 
road or for preventing the likelihood of any such danger arising, or for preventing 
damage to the road or to any building on or near the road, or for facilitating the 
passage on the road or any other road of any class of traffic, including pedestrians, 
or for preventing the use of the road by vehicular traffic of a kind which, or its use by 
vehicular traffic in a manner which, is unsuitable having regard to the existing 
character of the road or adjoining property or for preserving or improving the 
amenities of the area through which the road runs.   

 
8.2 In addition to the above, under section 122 of the Road Traffic Regulation Act 1984, 

it shall be the duty of the Council so to exercise the functions conferred on them by 
the Act as to secure the expeditious, convenient and safe movement of vehicular 
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and other traffic (including pedestrians) and the provision of suitable and adequate 
parking facilities on and off the highway.  Regard must also be had to the desirability 
of securing and maintaining reasonable access to premises, the effect on the 
amenities of any locality affected and the importance of regulating and restricting 
the use of roads by heavy commercial vehicles so as to preserve or improve the 
amenities of the areas through which the roads run, the strategy produced under 
section 80 Environmental Protection Act 1990 (the national air quality strategy), the 
importance of facilitating the passage of public service vehicles and of securing the 
safety and convenience of persons using or desiring to use such vehicles and any 
other matters appearing to the Council to be relevant.  (A Evans) 

 
9 Co-operative Agenda 
 
9.1 In respect of this proposal there are no Co-operative issues or opportunities arising 

and the proposals are in line with the Council’s Ethical Framework 
 
10 Human Resources Comments 
 
10.1 None. 
 
11 Risk Assessments 
 
11.1 None. 
 
12 IT Implications 
 
12.1 None. 
 
13 Property Implications 
 
13.1 None. 
 
14 Procurement Implications 
 
14.1 None. 
 
15 Environmental and Health & Safety Implications 
 
15.1 Energy – Nil. 
 
15.2 Transport – Nil. 
 
15.3 Pollution – Nil. 
 
15.4 Consumption and Use of Resources – In accordance with current specifications 
 
15.5 Built Environment – Minor alteration to visual appearance of the area 
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15.6 Natural Environment – Nil. 
 
15.7 Health and Safety – The removal of obstructive parking will create a safer 

environment for highways users 
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16 Equality, community cohesion and crime implications 
 
16.1 The removal of parking will not be favoured by residents, but highway safety 

outweighs the need to park 
 
17 Equality Impact Assessment Completed? 
 
17.1  No. 
 
18 Key Decision 
 
18.1 No. 
 
19 Key Decision Reference 
 
19.1 Not applicable. 
 
20 Background Papers 
 
20.1 The following is a list of background papers on which this report is based in 

accordance with the requirements of Section 100(1) of the Local Government Act 
1972.  It does not include documents which would disclose exempt or confidential 
information as defined by the Act: 
 

  None. 
 

21 Proposal 
 
21.1 It is proposed that a Traffic Regulation Order be introduced in accordance with the 

following schedule and drawing number 47/A4/1655/1. 
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Schedule 

 
Add to the Oldham Borough Council (Crompton area) Consolidation Order 2003 
 

 
 
 
 

 
APPROVAL  

 

 

 
Decision maker  

Signed:  
   Cabinet Member,  
   Neighbourhoods 

 
 
Dated: 12th January 2022 

 
In consultation with  
Signed: John Lamb 
   Interim Director of 
   Environmental Services 

 
 
Dated: 11th January 2022 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Column 1 Column 2 Column 3 Column 4 Column 5 

Item No 
 

Length of Road Duration Exemptions No Loading 

  
Smallbrook Road, Shaw 
East Side 
 
From a point 55 metres north of 
its junction with Wrens Nest 
Avenue for a distance of 59 
metres in a northerly direction 

 
At Any Time 
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Appendix B - Objections 
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